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Abstract  
The analysis of Italian University system features cannot be addressed without examining factors that 
can foster both students’ integration and their chance of academic success, alarming university 
dropout rates indicate a deep interaction between personal and situational circumstances.  

This research shows the relationship between some variables and potential difficulties of italian 
student at his first year of University. Three hundred thirty-nine Italian first year undergraduates 
answered to the questions of a standardized instrument of assessment. 

In particular, this research was guided by a set of hypotheses which assume that there is a correlation 
between potential difficulties or had by the student (indecision in the choice of undergraduate degree 
and difficulties in the university entry) with some social and demographic and some psychological 
variables such as motivation, self-concept academic, self-regulation, time perspective and problem-
solving skills. In addition, it is assumed that these psychological variables and potential difficultis are  
predictors of academic self. 

Data confirm largely the principal hypothesis. As regards the first hypothesis, a first significant data, is 
represented by the socio demographic variables. Similarly, a positive correlation merged between time 
elapsed between graduation and college enrollment and the same difficulties, it seems to be related to 
these factors. Another important data, was the negative correlation between verbal self-concept and 
academic self-concept in relation to the high number of difficulties encountered. Even more interesting 
appears emerged result concerning the verbal self-concept. The emerged negative correlation, it is 
certainly consistent with the type of the sample studies examined, in which a high level is verbal self-
concept, therefore, lead to a reduction of the difficulties. It is found to be a negative correlation 
between problem solving and difficulties. 

The extrinsic motivation was negatively correlated with the difficulties both in the type identified 
adjustment, both in the type introjected regulation. The amotivation has proved to be positively 
correlated with the difficulties. Specifically, data show a negative correlation of the two types identified 
regulation and introjected regulation. The future perspective has a negative correlation with the 
difficulties taken into consideration. One last interesting fact, is represented on the ability of its 
processing to the style of self-regulation, which was negatively correlated with the difficulties. In order 
to evaluate the effect of the variables under examination taken on the student academic itself, is a 
hierarchical linear regression is applied, with Stepwise Backward method. It turns out that grade 
Diploma, problem solving, Verbal Self Motivation Extrinsic Motivation Extrinsic Identified introjected 
and can be considered predictors of academic self. The temporal Perspective has an inverse 
relationship with the criterion variable of academic self. In summary, the Italian university system 
would seem a system that works for people who already have basic is a "functional" student, who 
knows how to fit into the school context and know we stand. This has given us once again to reflect on 
the importance of an approach that is open to all, but especially to those who have greater need for 
support.  
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1 INTRODUCTION  
As a general analysis shows, academic success, especially in the Italian context, is strongly linked to 
overcoming the gap created during the first and second year of academic studies. Indeed, very often, 
the phenomenon of university dropout and academic dispersion greatly coincides with the lack of 
adaptation to the new school context [1] [2]. So, very often, Italian students who start a university 
course experience a disorientation and perceive a gap between a preexisting system and a new 
system which does not yet appear to be structured in a sufficiently solid way to support the student, in 
their first year of university life, to pursuing the chosen academic path [3][4][5]. The theme of "high 
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school -university" transition is characterized by a broad and complex domain of analysis that deals 
with identifying the "good practices" that allow us to address the transition to the academic world in a 
positive way [6]. The transition to university can not be considered as the continuation of secondary 
school because of the differences in the degree of organizational and managerial complexity of the 
two systems, although the final goal is to educate and train students. As a first aspect, what is 
particularly evident is the responsibility of the university student. In fact, unlike what happens in the 
school system, they are required to independently organize the study plan to be followed, and 
therefore they have  greater decision-making autonomy. In addition, the relationship between teacher 
and student changes, unlike in the secondary school system, where the student was subject to 
continuous monitoring by the teacher. On the contrary, at university students must build their own 
training course independently [7]. Another obvious aspect is the difference between the upper class 
group and the group of students attending university classes, which often only share the space-time 
context in absence of particular relationships [8]. On the other hand, persistence in the system and 
success appear to be linked to a number of variables, especially psychological ones, which are 
predictors of a future academic success. Among the variables identified in literature, more emphasis 
has been given on self-determined motivation, self-concept, self-esteem, perception of temporal 
perspective and self-regulation and metacognition [8][9][10][11][12][13][14][15][16][17][18][19][20]. 
These constructs were examined to test their relationship with the potential difficulties encountered by 
undergraduates, using a sample of first year students of the Faculty of Education Science at the 
University of Cagliari. We also investigated if the concept of the academic self (and hence the 
personal evaluation of perceived academic abilities) could be influenced by the other variables under 
consideration. On the base of these evidences, we try to suggest some possible supports that can 
help the student in the transition from high school to university. 

Then, our research was guided by two hypotheses that assume that:   

1 there is a correlation between the “potential difficulties” experienced by the student and 
motivation, academic self, self-regulation, time perspective and problem solving skills;  

2 the dimensions of motivation, self-regulation, temporal perspective, problem solving skills and 
potential difficulties are predictors of the academic self. 

2 METHODOLOGY 

2.1 Participants 
The participants were 339 undergraduates (27 males, 312 females) from the University of Cagliari 
(Italy), attending the first year of their university course in Education Science. The average age of 
participants was 22 years (m=22.44; sd=4.77). With regard to Secondary Secondary School, 41.9% 
came from schools as high school focusing on Humanities and Science, 36.6% from teaching diploma, 
10.9% from technical institutes (Industrial, tourism, geometry, agrarian and nautical), 3.8% from 
professional institutes, 2.9% from art institutes, and the remaining 3.8% from other unspecified 
institutes. Regarding the indecision in the choice of the university course, students were asked to 
indicate a value between: a lot, enough, little, for nothing. 38.9% of respondents answered "little", 28% 
"for nothing", 22.4% "enough" and 10.3% "a lot". 

2.2 Materials 
Students were presented a standardized multidimensional protocol of assessment.  

The first part of the protocol was dedicated to the recognition of the socio - demographic variables. In 
particular, the variables examined were: age, gender, diploma type and grade. A further part gathered 
data regarding the entry to University. In particular, the questions were used to establish if students 
had some indecision during the course, if they  wanted to choose another course other than the one 
attended, and also the family attitude towards the student's university choice.  

The second part of the instrument was constituted by: Academic Motivation Scale [21][22]; Self-
Description Questionnarie II [23][24]; Self-regulation questionnaire [25]; Stanford Time Perspective 
Inventor – short form [15][16]. 
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2.3 Procedure and Data Analysis 
The questionnaire was given in a single administration, in paper format and the distribution was 
collective. Students were tested in one session during the first semester and all participants completed 
the study as a voluntary activity. 

First of all, through the analysis of the presence of difficulties at the University entry, based on the data 
obtained, a typological index was extrapolated, which was defined as "potential difficulties". This index, 
to which we assigned a value increasing from 1 to 4, identified the students who: 

• in the question regarding the indecision in the course selection (which included a choice of 1 to 
4), answered 1 (many) or 2 (enough); 

• in the question regarding the possibility of choosing a different course than the one attended, 
answered "yes"; 

• in the question regarding the presence of any difficulty in reaching the university environment, 
answered "yes". 

After obtaining the index “potential difficulties” index, research was guided by two hypotheses that 
assumed that there is a correlation between the “potential difficulties” encountered or experienced by 
the student and motivation, concept of academic self, self-regulation, time perspective and problem 
solving skills; some factors are predictors of academic self: motivation, self-regulation, temporal 
perspective, problem solving skills and potential difficulties. 

Data analysis was carried out by using SPSS (release 22) software. 

A correlation analysis was applied, in order to verify the first hypothesis. For this purpose, Pearson's 
"r" coefficient was computed. Through such a tool it was possible to point out the existence of any 
linear relationship between two variables (p <.05). 

With reference to the second hypothesis, a multiple regression analysis with Stepwise Backward 
method was applied, using as dependent variable the academic self and as independent variables the 
other constructs of the instrument and the “potential difficulties” index. Predictors were inserted into 
the regression equation for subsequent steps. 

3 RESULTS 
As regards the first hypothesis, data are shown in Table 1. 

Table 1.  Pearson's "r" coefficient correlation 

 
Age 

University 
enrolling 

time 

Verbal 
Self-

concept 

Academic 
Self-

concept 

Problem 
solving 

Motiv. 
Estr. Id. Amotivation Motiv. 

Estr. Intr 
Future time 
perspective 

Self-
regulation- 
Elab.Ability 

Potential 
difficulties ,145* ,167* -,120* -,152* -.130* -,203* ,222* -,135* -,123* -,137 

*p<.05  

The results (Table 1) obtained showed some interesting linear relatioships. A positive significant 
correlation between age and potential difficulties (.145). is highlighted; likewise, a significant positive 
correlation between the time elapsed between graduation and college enrollment and the same 
difficulties (.167) occurred, pointing to greater difficulties for those enrolling at university a long time 
from graduation. Concerning the above-mentioned constructs, data show a significant negative 
correlation between “potential difficulties” and verbal self-concept (-122), as well as a correlation 
between “potential difficulties” and academic self-concept (-152), showing that less difficulties are 
associated to higher values of academic self concept. Similarly, we found a negative correlation 
between problem solving and difficulties (-.130). 

With regard to the construct of motivation, it is necessary to make some distinctions. The extrinsic 
motivation was significantly and negatively correlated with the difficulties both in the type identified 
adjustment (-.203), and in the type introjected regulation (-.135). Differentely amotivation has 
significant positive correlation with the “potential difficulties” index (.222). The future perspective has a 
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negative correlation with the difficulties (-.123) taken into consideration. One last interesting fact, is 
represented by the ability of processing to the style of self-regulation, which was negatively correlated 
with the difficulties (-.137). 

Subsequently, in order to verify the hypothesis, a Multiple Linear Regression with Stepwise Method 
was carried out (Table 2). 

Table 2.  Multiple regression analysis with Stepwise Backward method 

 
Unstandardised coefficients  Standardised 

coefficients  t Sig. 
B  Errore St Beta 

Diploma grade .018 .004 .174 3.950 .0001** 

Problem Solving .301 .059 .241 5.142 .0001** 

Verbal Self-concept .290 .054 .245 5.344 .0001** 

Introjected Extrinsic Motivation  .114 .035 .171 3.283 .001** 

Time perspective- Fatalistic present -.208 .066 -.148 -3.170 .002** 

Time perspective- Edonistic present  -.239 .096 -.115 -2.491 .013* 

Identified Extrinsic Motivation  .087 .041 .108 2.116 .035* 

Organization_Self-regulation -.202 .093 -.097 -2.170 .031* 

Potential difficulties -.073 .052 -.063 -1.406 .161 

*p<.05 **p<.01 

Data show that the diploma grade, problem solving, verbal self-concept, introjected extrinsic 
motivation, identified extrinsic motivation can be considered predictors of academic self-concept. The 
time perspective has an inverse relationship with the criterion variable of academic self-concept. Data 
underline that the “potential difficulties” index is not a predictor of the academic self-concept. 

4 DISCUSSION AND CONCLUSIONS 
Data confirm the principal hypothesis. First of all, the correlation showed an increase of potential 
difficulties in relation to age increase. In line with the data obtained, there are several studies in 
literature showing a negative relationship between age and the student's performance. This could be 
explained by the fact that many of the mature students often have an already stable job or career, 
matured in the time between their diploma and university enrollment, or have children, as well 
important financial responsibilities [25][26][27]. The decision to undertake a university career in 
adulthood is in fact described by several researchers as a complex game of equilibrium between 
academic, economic and family responsibilities that the student had to face [28][29]. Similarly, the 
positive correlation emerged between the time elapsed between graduation and college enrollment 
and the same difficulties, seems to be related to these factors. As supported by a number of 
researches, the difficulties faced by many students are due to the fact that they are once again 
struggling with studies which they are often unprepared for, owing to the difficulty of addressing 
academic tasks due to lack of time as a result of family and work commitments matured in the years 
after graduation [30][31][29]. In addition, the pressure to which mature students are subjected is often 
aggravated by the fear of failing to perform [32] [33][34][35] as well as by a lack of basic skills for 
study, which is most evident in this category [36]. A second relevant issue was the negative correlation 
between verbal and academic self in relation to the high number of difficulties encountered. These 
data are absolutely in line with the literature dedicated to the academic self, often referred to as a 
factor that can lead the student to choosing more demanding educational environments and to 
demonstrate greater persistence and engagement in academic tasks, resulting in greater satisfaction 
and consequently reducing the difficulties [37] studies have been concerned with analyzing the 
influence of the selection of mathematical self and verbal self-emphasis, highlighting the aspects of 
self-concept which have been the strong predictors of future university performance. For example, 
Parker and Schoon [38] have pointed out that high verbal self-levels were a valid predictor of success 
in humanistic studies and a negative predictor in maths-oriented university courses (eg. Engineering). 
A negative correlation emerges, apparently consistent with the type of study of the sample being 
studied, where a high level of spoken language leads to a reduction of difficulties. Another important 
issue was the negative correlation between problem solving and difficulty. If we consider problem 
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solving as a behavioral process that makes available a variety of response ways to deal with a 
problematic situation and increases the probability of selecting the most effective response between 
these alternatives, it is obvious that this construct increases the ability to cope with these difficulties. 
Higher levels of amotivation will necessarily lead to an increase in difficulty, as amotivated people do 
not value the activity to be performed [39] and do not think they have the necessary skills [40] or do 
not expect to achieve the desired result. Extrinsic motivation was negatively correlated with the 
difficulties both in the type of identified regulation and in the type of introjected regulation. As it is well-
known, in extrinsic motivation behaviors are oriented from the perspective of gain and instrumental 
loss, thus inducing the individual to exert greater effort when incentives are promised. In the field of 
temporal perspective, the future perspective has a negative correlation with the difficulties faced. 
Perspective is the process by which individuals automatically partition the flow of their personal 
experiences in psychological times of the future, present and past [41][42]. If we consider especially 
the future perspective, it is largely shaped by objectives and by a tendency to relate immediate 
choices to distant temporal goals. This aspect aligns perfectly with university studies where the 
student is committed to achieving long-term goals (degree and work). It seems to be desirable, 
therefore, that those who have shown greater tendency to future prospect are less inclined to 
difficulties. One last interesting piece of information is the ability to process self-regulation, which was 
negatively related to the difficulties. As indicated by the literature [43][44][45], the use of different types 
of strategies leads to different learning outcomes and, in turn, to different levels of personal 
achievement. Specifically, the elaboration strategy consists in attempting to link or integrate new 
information with existing knowledge, with the aim of forming a richer and more consistent mental 
representation [46]. In this way, a surface processing strategy would lead to a less elaborate memory 
representation, making recovery and generalizability of information more difficult. What emerges from 
our study is largely confirmed by different studies, which highlight how meaningful processing 
strategies lead to greater performance and thus to a reduction of difficulties [47][48][49] [50[51][52]. 

For the second hypothesis, we can see that the diploma grade, problem solving, verbal self-concept, 
introjected extrinsic motivation and identified extrinsic motivation can be considered as predictors of 
the academic self-concept. We can also point out that the temporal perspective (fatalistic and 
edonistic present), as well as the variable self-regulation in the organization, are predictors having an 
inverse relationship with the variable criterion of the academic self. The interesting fact is that the 
potential difficulties index does not have a significant effect on the academic self. 

In summary, the Italian university system appears to be a system that works for those people who are 
already "functional" students from the outset, who know how to fit into the school context and know 
how to stay there. This aspect gives us the opportunity to reflect on the importance of an approach 
that is open to everybody, but especially to those who have a greater need for support. International 
and national literature states that it is necessary (above all in the first year) to support students in 
order to promote retention and to enhance student engagement [53][54]. 

So it is important to act on the Italian university system, in order to create more university educational 
supports, for example with particular reference to e-learning [55] which can be a motivational aspect if 
backed up by frontal lectures [56][57], above all to give more orientation to students and to lead them 
through the gap between high school and the University world. 
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